TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 14TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on July 14th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect and give thanks to those giving their time and their lives to bring peace to our troubled world.


Roll Call:
Mark D’Agostino - present




Thomas Dewhirst - present




Christopher Flynn - present




Johanna Shafer - present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney William Bogle, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

REPORTS:

1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Flynn stated that he had been unable to attend his meetings.

Councilman D’Agostino reported from the recent Master Plan Committee meeting.  He added that the Recreation Commission had not met.

Councilman Dewhirst spoke of the recent CAC meeting.

Councilwoman Shafer stated that she had attended the Planning Board and Fire Commissioners meetings but did not have her notes with her.

2. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of July being Wappingers Creek Watershed Awareness Month with a hike at Buttercup and Thompson Pond, that the Millbrook School had given the Town a donation of $3,500, and that the Northeast Public Transportation project had hired a mobility manager to help with transportation issues in this part of the County. 

3. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Mike Kelsey reported that the County’s fund balance was $8.9 million, that sales taxes had increased mostly due to gas and oil prices, that five bonds had been passed by the Legislature: for highways, bridges and vehicles, for emergency upgrades, for parks, for the Medical Examiner’s larger office and for the Sheriff’s mandated housing of prisoners.  The Dutchess County History Book that Mr. Kelsey had leant to the Town was returned.

4. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers reported that the crew had been working on culvert pipes, brush, mowing roadsides and blacktopping.

 (Agenda item taken out of order)

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. DONATION OF FRANK MUNZER’S PASTEL TO THE CAC – PRESENTED TO THE TOWN BY THE CAC: Conservation Advisory Commission Chairwoman Lisa Kilmer donated to the Town the beautiful pastel done by Frank Munzer of a fly fisherman in the Wappingers Creek at the Stanford Wildlife Preserve.  Supervisor Stern thanked both Lisa and Frank and said it would be hung in the Town Hall.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

The following residents asked questions regarding the new Town Highway Garage:  Lee Bonte, Quarterhorse Way; Joyce Hadden, Hunns Lake Road; Bob Burger, Bangall Amenia Road; Mike Shafer, Decker Road; Madeline Jewell, Hicks Lane; Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane; Robert Hahn, Serenity Way;  Tom Bertomeu, Deuel Road; Adam Munderback, Tic Toc Way; Ann Collins, Cold Spring Road; Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road; Kim Murphy, Willowbrook Road; Ted Bonte, Quarterhorse Way; Wendy Brouws, Hunns Lake Road; Jackie Burger, Hunns Lake Road; Nancy Amiel, Cold Spring Road; Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane; A.J. Spiers, Hunns Lake Road; Michael Pillot, Stissing Road; John Ahlf, Bulls Head Road; Nancy Oakley, Hunns Lake Road; Newt Kemp, Creamery Road; Rich Stalker, Charwill Drive;  Cheryl Kading,  Sandra Bilski, Aberdeen Lane.  These comments were answered by both the Town Board members and Garage Committee members Bob Cadwallader and Henry Boehringer.  Additional comments regarding noise issues were made by Melissa Burdick, Halas Lane, Dave Albenda, Halas 
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Lane, Jackie Burger, Hunns Lake Road, and Lloyd Woodcock, Ohland Road.  Councilwoman Shaffer also spoke on the Bowlander family behalf and asked the Town Board to look into the matter of their neighbor’s “re-purposed container.”  A.J. Spiers asked about renewable energy.
3. PUBLIC HEARING SET FOR MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FROM RPG DEVELOPMENT: A public hearing had been set at the workshop meeting for the moratorium waiver request of RPG Development for Thursday, August 11, 2011 at 7:30 PM.

4. DRIVING FOR TOWN BUSINESS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, for the Town to enroll in the NYS DMV “LENS” program, as recommended by the Town’s insurance agent.  Any employee, who drives either a Town vehicle or their own personal vehicle on Town business, will have notice of any traffic infractions sent directly to the Town.  Motion carried with all in favor.

7. USE OF TOWN HALL FACILITIES: A previous motion last month to approve the use of a form for any individual or group to use the Town’s facilities was discussed.  A motion to amend the former motion to notify the Town Board for any Town facility use was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all in favor.

8. BARTON LANE PRIVATE ROAD REQUEST: The residents of Barton Lane had requested that their road be made a private road.  Hwy. Supt. Myers was in agreement with this request.  Attorney Bogle stated that the road should be abandoned, that the residents obtain a survey, and a quitclaim deed be filed after a public hearing is held.  Attorney Bogle and Supervisor Stern will write a letter to the residents who presented the petition.  

9. TRUCK BOND RESOLUTION: A motion to hold a public hearing on August 11th, 2011 on the Town’s acquiring a three-year serial bond for the purchase of a new Highway truck was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. CABLEVISION CONTRACT: After discussion on the three options for the new Cablevision Contract, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to go with Option #2 – a 15 year term / with $12,000 PEG Grant and the Government Access Channel for the Town.  Roll Call Vote as follows: Councilman Mark D’Agostino – no; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – no; Councilman Christopher Flynn – no; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion did not carry.  Another motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst,, to approve Option #3 – a 15 year term / with $12,000 PEG Grant and the Government Access Channel for the Town with the option of when to implement.  Roll Call Vote as follows: Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
2. AFLAC INSURANCE: After discussion on this matter, the following resolution was approved on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer:


Resolution Number 11 for 2011
CAFETERIA PLAN UNDER SECTION 125 OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE  

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has employees who would benefit from being able to use "pre tax dollars" for the payment of the cost of certain medical, dental or other procedures as well as supplemental insurance and coverages ("Qualified Expenses") that are not available to them at present, or are available at a higher cost that can be obtained through a plan adopted by the Town, and
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WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with a Flexible Benefits Plan with American Family Life Assurance Company ("AFLAC") to provide for, among other things, supplemental insurance at various premiums and costs to the employees of the 

Town if the Town adopts such a Flexible Benefits Plan as proposed by AFLAC (the "FSA" or the "Plan"), and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford wishes to create a Cafeteria Plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code to permit employees to have a Flexible Spending Account, whereby pre tax dollars could be used from their payroll or salary to pay for the cost of such Qualified Expenses with pre tax dollars, and 

WHEREAS, the Town has reviewed its eligible employees, and has made a determination as to the eligible employees, and the definitions in the Plan, as is set forth below, and 

WHEREAS, the Town elects to create a Flexible Spending Account entitled "FLEX ONE" with AFLAC, and to sign the required forms to establish the same prior to the effective date of the PLAN, and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board considers the FSA to be a benefit to its employees, and that it will provide for supplemental insurances and coverages that the employees cannot obtain on their own, or at a lower cost, and thus it would be a benefit to the Town and its employees.

NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD, as follows:

1. The Town hereby creates a Cafeteria Plan under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code for use by its eligible employees with an AFLAC Flex One Flexible Benefits Plan. 

2. It has determined that the eligibility for the employees shall be as follows:
Elected Officials





Full-time employees





Part-time Permanent employees 






(no seasonal employees)

3. The Town has performed the required Non Discrimination testing and has determined that the proposed Cafeteria Plan complies with the requirements of Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code. 

4. The Town Board directs that the Supervisor enter into the Flex One account with AFLAC and sign any required forms along with the Flexible Benefits Plan to be adopted with a subsequent resolution.

5. The Town shall annually review and certify the compliance and testing with the Plan, as well as providing each eligible employee with a Summary Plan Description within 90 days of the date of the renewal or open enrollment period of the Plan. 

On July 14, 2011, a motion was made by Town Supervisor Virginia Stern, and seconded by Town Board Member Johanna Shafer, to approve this resolution. A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:
Supervisor Virginia Stern voted:  Yes







Town Board Member Chris Flynn voted:  Yes



                                                Town Board Member Mark D'Agostino voted:  No


                                                Town Board Member Thomas Dewhirst voted:  Abstained

                                                Town Board Member Johanna Shafer voted:  Yes

The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of three members of the Town Board and thereby adopted.

Dated:
July 14, 2011.
DISCUSSION ITEMS:

6. REC. DIRECTOR KARLA TRIOLA’S REQUEST FOR A TOWN CREDIT CARD: This matter will be looked into further, with Atty. Bogle adding that a debit card may be a better way to proceed.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

3. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF JERRY MONACO FROM THE PLANNING BOARD: A motion to accept Planning Board member Jerry Monaco’s resignation was 
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made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all in favor.  In addition, letters of resignation from Beth Ashton for the CAC member position, CAC. secretary position and from the Scenic Road Committee was accepted on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. TOWN JUSTICES’ CLERKS’ TRAVEL EXPENSE REQUEST: After a request from the Town Justices and discussion among the Board members, a motion was made by Christopher Flynn, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to give the two Court Clerks $1,800.00 for training, an amount that had been originally removed from the 2011 Budget.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.

5. STATE PARKS’ GRANTS: As the Recreation pond liner was in need of replacement, the Board would be looking into applying for a NYS Parks; grant to help with this cost.  As the grant is due by September 1st, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Virginia Stern, to have a public hearing, with Attorney Bogle adding that there might be SEQRA issue.  The public hearing will be held on Thursday, August 11th, 2011 at 7:30 PM.  Mention was made that grant writer Mike Haggerty will be contacted.  Motion carried.  

6. COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT APPLICATION – SET PUBLIC HEARING: Recreation Commission Chair Sue Blouse described the “splash pad” feature for the Rec. pond that the Board agreed would make a worthwhile project for the CDBG application.  To hear other suggestions, the Board will hold a public hearing at the September Town Board meeting, Sept. 8th, 2011 at 7:30 PM.  Mike Haggerty would also be asked to attend this meeting.  Motion carried.   

7. RECREATION FENCE CONTRACT: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to approve an additional $600 for work by Oakwood Fence Co. for the Rec. fence project.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


Rec. Director Karla Triola also asked the Board about problems the park had been experiencing with people parking in the fire lane.  Attorney Bogle suggested calling the Sheriffs’ or the State Police.

8. MORATORIUM EXTENSION / HIGHWAY TRUCK PURCHASE PUBLIC HEARINGS: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Virginia Stern, to hold two public hearings on Monday, August 8th, 2011 for 1) a nine-month extension on the current moratorium, and 2) a bond for the purchase of a new Highway plow truck (originally planned for Aug. 11th).  Motion carried with all in favor.

9. HIGHWAY LABOR CONTRACT: The following resolution was submitted for Town Board approval:                      RESOLUTION #12 OF 2011

HIGHWAY LABOR CONTRACT

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford (the “Town”) has been collectively bargaining with the members of the Town of Stanford Highway Department who are members of the United Public Service Employees Union (the “Union”) for a Labor Agreement, and

WHEREAS, the parties have exchanged proposals, collectively bargained, and reached tentative agreements in the Memorandum of Agreement dated February 16, 2011, and

WHEREAS, an Improper Practice charge was brought by the Union against the Town for the failure to Bargain in Good Faith in the rejection by the Town Board, due to economic factors, of a proposal tentatively agreed to by the negotiating teams, and

WHEREAS, the Public Employment Relations Bureau scheduled a hearing, and the parties, with counsel, were present for the same, and 

WHEREAS, the parties were able to discuss their differences, and reach agreement on a revised proposal, which they are recommending to their constituents to ratify and approve, and

WHEREAS, the Town is willing to accept the Memorandum of Agreement modified as follows:

a. zero (0%) percent increase in year one,

Town Board Minutes

7/14/11, page 5 

b. Two (2%) percent increase in year two, and

c. Two (2%) percent increase in year three.

d. Automatic direct deposit of payroll to begin September 1, 2011, and

e. Clothing allowance is set at $400.00 per worker effective January 1, 2012.

NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that:

It hereby approves, adopts and ratifies the Memorandum of Agreement dated February 16, 2011 with the following changes:

a. zero (0%) percent increase in year one,

b. Two (2%) percent increase in year two, and

c. Two (2%) percent increase in year three.

d. Automatic direct deposit of payroll to begin September 1, 2011, and

e. Clothing allowance is set at $400.00 per worker effective January 1, 2012.

That this resolution, once passed, must be ratified and approved by the Union rank and file before it becomes binding.

Roll Call Vote:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – no; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes.

Approved this 14th day of July, 2011

10. HIGHWAY GARAGE MATTER: Two matters that the Highway Garage committee requested be addressed – to keep the original plans for the new Garage’s lift and to change the type/color of the paint – were discussed.  The committee and the contractor both thought that the original lift plan was safer than the alternate plan, and that a change of paint choice would save about $9,000.00.  After brief discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to keep the original lift plan, and to change the paint as proposed.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

5. NOISE ISSUES: After discussion, the Board members agreed to keep looking into the noise issue that have had residents complaining.  At the August workshop, 8/8/11, the Board members will discuss their findings and work on solutions.

OTHER: The Board briefly discussed holding budget meeting(s) prior to the August workshop.  No consensus could be reached and this matter will be on the August meeting agenda.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the June 6th workshop, the June 9th regular meeting and the July 11th workshop meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with Board members Dewhirst, Flynn, Shafer and Stern in favor; Councilman D’Agostino abstained.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The July 2011 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 21815-21880 [JC Fund, ck.# 21820], in the amount of $44,954.05; Highway Fund, check numbers 21881-21903, in the amount of $108,144.20; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check # 21904, in the amount of $588.00; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check # 21905, in the amount of $6,065.40.  Grand total of Abstract #7: $159,751.65.  Planning Escrow, Abstract #7P, check numbers 774-776, in the amount of $652.80.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was approved as follows:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 13 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and
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WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
       Decrease

00-01-1010-42 – Town Board-Union negotiations
    
      $ 450.63
______


00-01-1320-40 – Auditor

 


        $ 220.00
       



00-01-1410-43 – Town Clerk-Hwy.Gar. bid returns

      $ 750.88
____________

00-01-1620-10 – Buildings - salaries




                   $ 2,000.00

00-01-1990-40 – Contingency





       $ 1,632.80

00-04-5132-10 – Garage – salaries



      $ 2,000.00




00-05-6010-40 – Social Services -Northeast Community Center        $ 400.00




00-06-7180-40 – Beach & Pool contractual - umbrellas
       $ 500.00




00-06-7310-40 – Youth Programs contractual
           
       

       $ 500.00_ 

00-07-8010-41 – Telecommunications Consultant-invoice
       $ 1,103.55



00-07-8030-40 – Master Plan-D. Clouser study

       $ 562.17









TOTAL:

      $ 5,987.23      $ 4,132.80 

   Revenues

00-2331      Cell Tower escrow


                  $ 1,103.55

______

00-2770      Misc.-Highway Bid charge


      $ 750.88

______






TOTAL:
                  $ 1,854.43


Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – no





Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Councilman Christopher Flynn – no





Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes





Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution #13 of 2011 approved by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town Board members and certified this 14th day of July 2011.

A motion to adjourn at 11:30 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


